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Richmond Water and Sewer
Commission Meeting

May 2, 2011 MINUTES
[image: image1]
Members Present:

Jon Kart, Chair; Erik Filkorn, Vice-Chair; Chris Granda; Harold Irish
Members Absent:

Bruce Bailey
Others Present:

Geoffrey Urbanik, Town Administrator; Linda Parent, Town Clerk; Becky Vigneault; Larry Vigneault; Michael Perrault; Jack Linn; Harriet Riggs; Marion Lajoie; Roz Payne; Mar Houle; Cara LaBounty; Catherine Kilpeck; and Ruth Miller was present to videotape the meeting for MMCTV Channel 15.
Chairman Kart called the meeting to order at 6:15 PM.

1. Public Comment

Jack Linn started a discussion on the rates and the public notice mailed to residents.  Mr. Kart said that this discussion would begin shortly.

Roz Payne said that her neighbor's water problems were causing her difficulty and wanted to know what the water commissioners could do to help.  The Administrator explained the discharge problem on Jericho Road and that this would be corrected with the new project but until then it would have to be managed with patience.

2. Presentation of Budget

The Administrator presented the budget and explained the cost increases, and adjustments to revenues and the need for a rate adjustment.

Jack Linn asked about insurance costs.  The Administrator said that these had been marked to actual, based on the plan changes initiated earlier in the year.  The current budget was underfunded in healthcare expenses.

Becky Vigneault asked about salaries.  The Administrator said that these were expected to rise by the 2% cost of living, plus another adjustment to make sure that the budgeted amount was accurate.

Jack Linn asked if the rates for septage were also going up.  Kendall Chamberlin said no, and that we were very competitive and business was growing.  He was concerned that if rates were raised on septage, then we could lose volume.

Mr. Linn asked if we were near capacity and Mr. Chamberlin said no, we were at about 60% now, and current septage was only about 10% of capacity.

3. Rates

The Administrator presented the plan for a rate increase.  He began by stating that there was an error in the notice, and that rates were increasing 16%, not the stated 5%.  The then presented the numbers, and the most significant increase was to the base charge.

Harriet Riggs said that it was unfair to base units on number of bedrooms.  She said that her home had 4, but she lived alone.  Catherine Kilpeck said she was in the same position.  They felt discriminated against because of the way rates were calculated, and felt that rates should be calculated equally.  
There was additional discussion.

Chris Granda explained that in rate design if it is more variable, the rate gives the chance to avoid costs.  This is good for the consumer but not the organization.

Kendall Chamberlin said that the rates were originally structured this way in early 1990s because the State said the users have to pay their capacity or it would otherwise be illegal.  The state uses bedrooms to size allocation, and that was how Richmond calculated base rates.

Jack Linn said that fixed costs were increasing 66%, and that was a minimal incentive to reduce usage.  He asked if the town needed to have a base cost.

Harriet Riggs suggested the town take the proposed budget and divide by 300 (roughly the number of system users) and use that as the way to charge, or on a purely per-gallon charge.

Chairman Kart said that nothing had been done in years and now was the system was taking on much debt to make repairs.

Maureen Kangley asked if the state would give the town a hard time if they changed the calculation.

Katherine Kilpeck asked how to have a bedroom removed.

Mike Perrault asked how to amend the rate motion.

Mr. Granda said that the board will develop several different scenarios for rates, and this will come back at the next meeting.

4. Request to Cancel Balance

The Administrator explained that a meter reading was provided during a recent property sale, for a last billing.  The billing mistakenly left off the base charge, and only charged the per-gallon fees.  As the property was now sold, collecting from the prior owners was impossible and the new owners were not responsible for the charge.  Therefore, the Administrator requested a cancellation of the existing balance.

Mr. Filkorn  offered a motion to cancel the uncollected balance on account 1660 and was seconded by Mr. Granda and the motion carried 4-0.

5. Adjourn
Motion by Mr. Granda  to adjourn the meeting at 7:00 p.m.  Seconded by Mr. Filkorn.  So voted.
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